
 

City and County of Swansea 
 

Notice of Meeting 
 
You are invited to attend a Special Meeting of the 

 

Scrutiny Programme Committee 
 

At: 
 

Council Chamber - Guildhall, Swansea 
 

On: 
 

Monday, 18 November 2019 

Time: 
 

1.00 pm 

Chair: Councillor Mary Jones 
 

Membership: 
Councillors: C Anderson, M Durke, E W Fitzgerald, L S Gibbard, J A Hale, 
D W Helliwell, T J Hennegan, P K Jones, E T Kirchner, W G Lewis, G J Tanner and 
W G Thomas 
 
Statutory Co-opted Members: D Anderson-Thomas and A Roberts 
 
Councillor Co-opted Members: P M Black, C A Holley, P R Hood-Williams, L R Jones 
and J W Jones 
 
Webcasting: This meeting may be filmed for live or subsequent broadcast via 
the Council’s Internet Site. By entering the Council Chamber you are 
consenting to be filmed and the possible use of those images and sound 
recordings for webcasting and / or training purposes. 

 

Agenda 
Page No. 

1   Apologies for Absence.  
 
2   Disclosures of Personal & Prejudicial Interest.  

 www.swansea.gov.uk/disclosuresofinterests  
 
3   Prohibition of Whipped Votes and Declaration of Party Whips.  
 
4   Public Question Time.  

 Questions must relate to matters on the open part of the Agenda of the 
meeting and will be dealt with in a 10 minute period. 

 

 
5   Pre-decision Scrutiny: Housing Commissioning Review Findings. 1 - 9 

 a) Role of the Committee 
b) Consideration of Cabinet Report and Questions 
c) Committee’s View for Cabinet 

 

 
 

Next Meeting: Monday, 13 January 2019 at 4.30 pm 
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Huw Evans 
Head of Democratic Services  
Tuesday, 12 November 2019 

Contact: Democratic Services - Tel (01792) 636923 
 



 
 

Report of the Chair 
 

Special Scrutiny Programme Committee – 18 November 2019 
 

Pre-decision Scrutiny – Role of the Committee 

 

Purpose  This report provides guidance on pre-decision scrutiny 
ahead of consideration of the Cabinet report on: 
 
a) Housing Commissioning Review Findings. 
 

Content This covering report explains the role of the Committee 
in undertaking pre-decision scrutiny. 
 
The actual Cabinet report which is being considered by 
Cabinet on 21 November will be circulated when the 
Cabinet agenda is published. 
  

Councillors are 
being asked to 

 note the pre-decision scrutiny process and role of the 
Committee 

 consider the Cabinet report and proposals 

 agree any views on the proposed decision(s) that are 
to be raised with Cabinet 

 
Lead Councillor Councillor Mary Jones, Chair of Scrutiny Programme 

Committee 
Report Author Brij Madahar, Scrutiny Team Leader 

Telephone: 01792 637257 
brij.madahar@swansea.gov.uk  

Legal Officer Debbie Smith 
Finance Officer Paul Cridland 

 
1. Introduction 

 
1.1 The Scrutiny Programme Committee will carry out pre-decision 

scrutiny or delegate to relevant Scrutiny Panels. 
 

1.2 Aware that Cabinet would be making a decision on findings from 
the Housing Commissioning Review the Committee met on 1 
August to discuss progress with the Review and the likely future 
direction of the Housing Service. The Committee wrote to the 
Cabinet Member with feedback on the initial findings of the 
Housing Commissioning Review so that these views could be 
taken account of, ahead of decision-making.  
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Points raised related to: 
 

 Sustainability of District Housing Offices (DHOs) 

 Impact of Universal Credit  

 Housing Management Costs 

 Maintenance of Tenants’ Gardens 

 Tenant Consultation and Stakeholder Engagement 

 Housing Application, Assessment and Waiting List 

 Introducing Charges 
 
The full letter of the issues and points raised by the Committee, in 
August, is attached. 
 

1.3 The Housing Commissioning Review Findings report is scheduled 
for decision by Cabinet on 21 November. The report of the Cabinet 
Member for Homes, Energy & Service Transformation will be 
circulated when the Cabinet agenda is published. The report will 
seek approval for proposals following the Commissioning Review, 
and progress to implementation, and to undertake formal tenant 
consultation. 
 

2. Role of the Committee 
 

2.1 The purpose of pre-decision scrutiny: 
 

 It entitles scrutiny to discuss proposed Cabinet reports, where a 
clear recommendation(s) exists, before decisions are taken by 
the Executive. 
 

 Acting as a ‘critical friend’, it enables scrutiny to ask questions 
about a report to develop understanding and inform and 
influence decision-making, for example asking about: 

- the rationale for the report 
- robustness of the proposed decision and decision-making 
process 
- potential impact and implications (including policy/budget 
issues, social, economic and environmental impact) and 
risks 
- how different options have been considered 
- the extent of consultation undertaken 
- implementation and measures of success etc. 

 

 It enables scrutiny to provide a perspective and report its views 
and any issues to Cabinet. The chair, on behalf of the 
Committee, can attend the Cabinet meeting to share the views 
of scrutiny on the report prior to Cabinet decision. This may 
include giving support, providing other suggestions on the way 
forward, or flagging up any concerns. 
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 The views of scrutiny are required to be formally considered by 
Cabinet before it makes the decision and feedback should be 
given including explanation for any rejection of views 
expressed. 
 

2.2 The Cabinet Member for Homes, Energy & Service Transformation 
will attend the Committee meeting to present the report and 
respond to questions, along with relevant officer(s) involved in the 
development of the report who can assist the Committee and 
provide appropriate advice. The Head of Housing & Public Health, 
Mark Wade, and the Housing Landlord Services Manager, Jane 
Harries will attend. 
 

2.3 The Committee (through the chair) will write to the Cabinet 
Member with its views following pre-decision scrutiny. The Chair 
will have the opportunity to attend the cabinet meeting on 21 
November to verbally feedback the Committee’s views, 
conclusions and recommendations about the report. 
 

3. Cabinet Response 
 

3.1 
 
 

Cabinet must formally consider scrutiny views at its meeting. It 
may decide that any issues raised by scrutiny can be dealt with at 
the meeting and decision taken. It may decide that more time is 
needed to consider the views of scrutiny and defer decision to the 
next (or a special) meeting of Cabinet. 
 

3.2 The relevant Cabinet Member is expected to write back to the 
Committee with feedback from Cabinet, and should include 
explanation of any rejection of scrutiny views. 
 

4. Legal Implications 
 

4.1 
 
 
 
 
 
 

In accordance with the Council’s Constitution “pre-decision 
scrutiny gives scrutiny the opportunity to influence Cabinet 
decision making as a critical friend”. “The views of the scrutiny 
committee are formally presented (either in a written report or 
verbally by the scrutiny Chair) to the Cabinet meeting for the 
Cabinet to consider and inform its decision making”. 
 

5. Financial  Implications 
 

5.1 There are no specific financial implications raised by this report. 
Financial implications of the actual cabinet report(s) are contained 
within those reports. 

 
Background Papers: None 
Appendices:  Appendix 1 – Letter from Scrutiny Programme Committee to 
Cabinet Member dated 21 August 2019 
Appendix 2 – Cabinet Report – Housing Commissioning Review Findings (to 
follow) 
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OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY / TROSOLWG A CHRAFFU 
 

SWANSEA COUNCIL / CYNGOR ABERTAWE 
GUILDHALL, SWANSEA, SA1 4PE / NEUADD Y DDINAS, ABERTAWE, SA1 4PE 

 

www.swansea.gov.uk / www.abertawe.gov.uk  
 

I dderbyn yr wybodaeth hon mewn fformat arall neu yn Gymraeg, cysylltwch â’r person uchod 
To receive this information in alternative format, or in Welsh please contact the above 

 

 
 
  
To/ 
Councillor Andrea Lewis 
Cabinet Member for Homes & 
Energy 
 
BY EMAIL 
 
cc Cabinet Members 

Please ask for: 
Gofynnwch am: 

Scrutiny 
  

Direct Line: 
Llinell Uniongyrochol: 

01792 637257 
  

e-Mail 
e-Bost: 

scrutiny@swansea.gov.uk 

  

Our Ref 
Ein Cyf: 

SPC/2019-20/3 

  

Your Ref 
Eich Cyf: 

 

  

Date 
Dyddiad: 

21 August 2019 

 

Summary: This is a letter from the Scrutiny Programme Committee to the Cabinet 
Member following the meeting of the Committee on 1 August 2019.  It is about the 
Housing Commissioning Review. 

 
Dear Councillor Lewis,  
 

Housing Commissioning Review – 1 August 
 

Thank you for attending the Scrutiny Programme Committee on 1 August 
2019 following our request to discuss progress with the Housing 
Commissioning Review. We appreciate the time given to us by lead officers, 
taking us through the process, findings to date, and emerging proposals. 
 
We were pleased that you provided a written paper in advance of the meeting 
and welcomed the presentation, which helped us to get a sound 
understanding of what this review has been about and the likely future 
direction of the Housing Services. We realise that there are some big 
decisions ahead, which we noted would be subject to consultation in due 
course. 
 
You stressed that the review is about improving and modernising the way the 
Council delivers the housing service and ensuring it is sustainable for the 
future. We noted that it was different from other commissioning reviews 
because it started with the standpoint that the service will stay in-house, as 
agreed by the Council tenants previously. 
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We noted from your report to us, and presentation made by the Head of 
Service, Mark Wade: 
 

 aims of the review 

 service priorities 

 stakeholder engagement 

 headline review findings 

 findings for specific services,  

 sustainability of district housing offices 

 conclusions; and 

 steps that need to be taken to modernise 
 

We are writing to you to reflect on what we learnt from the discussion, and to 
give our feedback on the initial findings of the Housing Commissioning 
Review, highlighting any outstanding issues / actions for your response. The 
main issues are summarised below:  
 
Sustainability of District Housing Offices (DHOs) 
 
One of the issues that grabbed our attention was hearing that there are 
proposals to close three DHOs (Penlan, Eastside and West Cross), and 
possible co-location of another with the Library Service as part of the Services 
in the Community project. 
 
The Committee was concerned about the impact this may have and asked 
how you envisaged the reduction of DHO presence would work in practice.  
You stressed to the Committee that this was not a reduction in service but a 
measure to help sustain the service to tenants.  We heard that Housing 
Services would continue to be provided from the nearest housing offices, and 
Neighbourhood officers would make more home and estate visits. You added 
that housing advice / rent surgeries were proposed for local community 
buildings, for tenants who may not want a home visit. Tenants would still be 
able to pay their rent in local post offices, shops displaying the payzone sign, 
online, over the phone and by direct debit, or by calling into other District 
Housing Offices or the Civic Centre. 
 
We also felt that the Housing Service needed to embrace mobile technology 
more.  You added that the use of new technologies was being rolled out, e.g. 
enabling greater mobile / on-line access and more agile working, and officers 
can go out to tenants when needed, and tenants can pay rent via a number of 
different ways. We would expect to see an implementation plan for this roll-
out. 
 
We also asked you whether the closure of three DHOs would signal further 
closures down the line, but you were clear that there were no plans to reduce 
the DHO footprint further.  Furthermore, we noted that the Penlan District 
Office building could still be used for back office purposes / agile working 
space. 
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We also asked about the impact on staff from the possible closures and were 
told that no reduction in staffing was envisaged, however, there may be some 
change to job roles.  
 
Some concern was raised about the extent of consultation to date with local 
councillors who may be affected by proposals, and the Head of Service stated 
he would look into this, and ensure that there is engagement with all relevant 
councillors.  
 
Impact of Universal Credit  
 
We discussed the impact the introduction of Universal Credit has had on rent 
arrears and what is being done to address this, including the potential for 
more work with the Welfare Rights Team. You stated that Universal Credit is a 
challenge facing the service and impacts on the amount of Housing Revenue 
Account (HRA) income available to run services and invest in estates. 
 
We noted that there is already a good relationship between Housing and the 
Welfare Rights Unit and you recognised the need to consider how closer 
working can be developed further. You stated that Housing do have a small 
number of rent officers dedicated to deal specifically with rent arrears as a 
result of  Universal Credit, but it does take up a lot of officer time because 
cases are so complex.  We noted that Housing has rolled out training on 
Universal Credit to all relevant operational officers.  
 
We can see you have already recognised the need to increase resources and 
reconfigure the Rents Team in order to offer early support to tenants and 
minimise the overall impact of arrears on the HRA business plan and tenants 
themselves. We felt that the service had a case to employ more staff to work 
thorough the issues with tenants. We would expect that one of the outcomes 
of the Commissioning Review will be a clear strategy for increasing resources 
aimed at assisting tenants with the transition and reducing rent arrears. 

 
Housing Management Costs 
 
Your report showed that research has been undertaken in order to compare 
our housing management costs with other local authorities. We noted that 
comparison was difficult as many services are split across different portfolios, 
structured differently, have different demand issues, and do not operate a 
24/7 landlord presence etc.  
 
You referred to data from 11 stock holding local authorities for 18/19 HRA 
spend on management costs per property. Although we noted that out of the 
11 authorities, Swansea was in the mid-range with an average cost per 
property of £1,146, the figure seems high. It would be helpful if your report 
can  show a typical breakdown of our figure to help explain the costs involved.   
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Maintenance of Tenants’ Gardens 
 

We picked up on proposed changes in the help available for those that cannot 
tend their gardens. We noted that because of demand and resources the 
‘Tend and Mend’ Service is only able to achieve one cut per year, instead of 
three. You reported that consideration is being given to altering existing 
criteria so that the service would be provided to those aged over 70 or with a 
qualifying disability, as well as exploring alternatives including a garden tool 
hire scheme and working with the Local Area Coordinators to identify any 
opportunities for community run initiatives.  
 
You felt this should ensure the garden cutting scheme can continue to provide 
a service to those that need it whilst redirecting demand from those tenants 
who are able to carry out the work themselves or who may have family who 
can provide assistance. 
 
The experience of Garden Tool Hire in Townhill between the DHO and the 
community run development trust (a social enterprise) could be explored and 
expanded to consider how such a model could support wider community 
needs. These could include garden and household maintenance at low cost, 
development of apprenticeship opportunities etc.  
 
A suggestion was also made about the potential for gardens that people do 
not want to tend being made available to the community for community 
growing or community benefit.   

 
Tenant Consultation and Stakeholder Engagement 

 
We noted that there has already been a range of consultation and 
engagement activities as part of the Commissioning Review, but that there will 
be formal consultation with tenants on the review findings and 
recommendations that will be made to Cabinet later in the year.  
 
We heard that in June, all tenants and leaseholders were invited to provide 
responses on the proposals to reduce the number of District Housing offices 
via written feedback slips, online, or by attending events in the local District 
Housing Offices. Whilst there was some concern by the Committee at the 
response rate (the number of responses totalled just under 150) we were 
reassured that more work was planned with tenants. You stressed that the 
Housing Service does listen and engage with tenants and is always striving to 
improve the service based on tenant views. 
 
There are numerous references in your report to tenants and service users as 
customers. We felt it was important to recognise that many service users are 
our most vulnerable citizens whose only recourse may be to seek shelter from 
the council or go homeless. As such the term ‘customer’ may be something of 
a misnomer to describe the relationship between service users and the 
Council.  
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Whilst you stated that the service is always aiming for the highest satisfaction 
rates we felt that it would help to have clearly defined service user satisfaction 
rates across the Housing Service. We would encourage the service to be 
setting minimum targets for ‘customer’ satisfaction to further develop 
consultation & engagement and monitoring of performance.  
 
There were some areas where survey respondents have expressed 
dissatisfaction in their responses. It would be helpful to be able provide 
breakdown or grouping of the areas of dissatisfaction (these could be service 
wide trends, attitudes, or discreet elements of the service such as furniture 
pack delivery) in order to improve reporting of ‘customer’ satisfaction and 
transparency. We recognise the vital work carried out by the Housing Service 
and services provided to some of the most vulnerable in society. We would 
encourage the service to provide clear evidence that they are aspiring to the 
highest operational standards, with safeguards and remedial action where 
standards can be improved. 
 
Housing Application, Assessment and Waiting List 
 
You reported that there is a need to overhaul the housing application, 
assessment and waiting list process as well as improving the way the 
customer can access this service including information on properties and 
estates online. This will help manage customer expectation of realistic 
housing options/likely waiting times, minimise the time a property remains 
empty, reduce an officer’s time spent making abortive offers due to no 
contacts and the customer not really wanting the area they originally chose. 
 
We recognised that reviewing this process will be a significant undertaking 
and noted that a points system would need to continue for those in greatest 
need, first priority being those presenting as homeless. 

 
Introducing Charges 
 
There was some concern about possible charges outlined in your report:  
 

 Missed furniture pack delivery charge - we heard that you are considering 
charging for missed furniture pack deliveries for the furnished tenancy 
scheme, due to a high number of aborted deliveries as the tenant does not 
turn up at the allocated slot. This has a big impact on the number of 
deliveries completed in a day and staff time. However, this could be 
difficult for people who are already on low income and dealing with 
multiple issues.  You explained that there is a high cost to the council of 
aborted deliveries of furniture pack and therefore a minimal charge could 
be made in advance, once one pre-arranged delivery has been missed. 
This should encourage those tenants  to be there when the subsequent 
delivery is made.  We were told that this was not about increasing income 
but encouraging people to be in when the delivery is made. 
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 TV Licenses – you are considering phasing out of paying for TV licences 
for new sheltered housing tenants and reviewing the scheme for existing 
tenants.  We noted that currently some tenants in sheltered housing do not 
fit the criterion to receive free TV licences in this accommodation and 
therefore require one of their own.  You felt it was necessary for the 
Council to consider whether it should stop paying altogether. 

 
Your Response 
 
We hope that you find the contents of this letter useful and would welcome 
any further comments however we do not expect you to provide a formal 
response. 
 
We intend to carry out pre-decision scrutiny of your final report on the Housing 
Commissioning Review ahead of reporting to Cabinet, and will follow up on 
the points raised in this letter. We understand the report is currently scheduled 
for 21 November. Again, we would appreciate the chance to look at this report 
at the earliest opportunity. 
 
Yours sincerely, 

 
 
COUNCILLOR MARY JONES 
Chair, Scrutiny Programme Committee 

 cllr.mary.jones@swansea.gov.uk  
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